Children’s Centres consultation – Peterborough NCT response 



7 January 2014
This response is made for and on behalf of Peterborough NCT volunteer team. It is based on the Peterborough City Council (PCC) Consultation Paper (New Vision for Early Years Services Nov 2013) and issues raised at PCC Consultation events/ fed in to us by Peterborough parents and grandparents directly.
1. Context:

a. We understand that Peterborough City Council PCC needs to save money in the present economic climate and wants to focus services on areas of greatest need – to “enable every child to get a healthy and safe start in life” and “to ensure support for parents” (p6)
b. We are encouraged to hear from Cllr Sheila Scott at the 26 November public consultation meeting in Fletton that the Council has free choice of where to make savings.
c. We know that the school population in Peterborough is rising, so we see the logic of closing children’s centres where they are adjacent to schools to free-up space for the new classrooms we need.
2. Problems with evidence provided in the Consultation document:
Bottom-up focus on areas of greatest deprivation based on income of households with children but:
a. Not a logical overview - superhubs created from the bottom up do *not* form a logical set across Peterborough e.g. 3 out of 4 are fairly close together in NE/central area of the city 
b. Not joined up with transport strategy e.g. buses withdrawn between Bretton and Paston in the 2013 cuts
c. Not user-friendly – why visit (let alone travel) when there will be a social stigma and you might feel “preached at” since the only users of a superhub would be “deprived” families?
d. Not learning from Surestart– originally targeted at “deprived” areas, didn’t build momentum until universal access given, which also meant vulnerable people on whatever level of income could be identified early for extra support (e.g. postnatal depression)
e. Not facilitating community cohesion – if only the “deprived”/ needy can access superhubs then reduced scope for mutual support and role modelling across “mixed” groups of users

f. Not futureproof e.g. no provision in Hampton where there’s planned growth of social housing (by definition for people with low incomes) and other areas remote from superhubs
g. No evidence provided to support the change from several distributed “local” Children’s Centres to a few Superhubs or for providing other services at Superhubs e.g. improving employability
3. Bigger picture: what is child deprivation and how can we reduce it?

a. It’s *not* just about household income - in 2013 the Children’s Society concluded that the aspects of their Good Childhood Index which are most influential are: Choice/ autonomy and Family relationships as well as Money/ possessions. The Children’s Society and nef (the new economics foundation) found that children and families can improve well-being by Connecting, Being active, Keeping learning, Taking Notice and Creativity/Imagination/Play. Local Children’s Centres address many of these (see examples in d and e below).
b. Libraries obviously directly address Learning, Creativity etc and provide a drop-in supportive space for families, but Peterborough opening hours were reduced in 2013 (Sunday opening finished years ago).
c. How to reduce health/ other inequalities for “deprived” children: the NCT has well-established evidence for the medical and social risks of *not* Breastfeeding. Mothers tell us they have relied on practical and emotional support from Babycafes/ Children’s Centres to get breastfeeding established... and to keep going.
d. Outreach from Children’s Centres is targeted to support vulnerable families who have specific challenges, improving the lives of the children involved e.g. engaging with initial Child Protection Conferences for children under 5; supporting parents suffering domestic abuse; facilitating parenting courses and workshops; joined up support for teenage parents.
e. Children’s centres provide universally accessible groups (messy play etc), which give children space to play, provide advice to parents, offer opportunities for role modelling, facilitate social contact and promote community cohesion.
4. What are the greatest needs of Peterborough parents (now and in future)?
a. Parents tell us they need “somewhere we can drop in anytime” – this is different from a babies/ toddlers/ playgroup (because they are only at set times) and different from things we organise ourselves (because we sometimes want expert/ practitioner advice/ support/ reassurance for ourselves and about our children’s development).
Anecdotal evidence relates to children’s well-being factors (in 3a. above), for example:

i. Free, open to all Children’s Centres/ drop-ins have helped diffuse tensions for new parents and provided opportunities for role modelling play etc with families going through more stable phases.

ii. Children’s Centre services have caught us early when falling into family difficulties and avoided situations becoming serious.

iii. Children’s Centre services have prevented post-natal depression developing, or enabled us to find professional support for PND sooner.
b. From our experience at Peterborough NCT, parents are increasingly under more pressure to return to work after maternity/ paternity leave, so less able to volunteer to help other new parents as their babies grow, so the voluntary sector cannot step in if PCC pulls out of local communities by closing Children’s Centres.

c. Many new Peterborough parents are remote from their own parents/ extended families and we lack wider community cohesion, so local support facilitated by practitioners (Health/ Social care/ NCT Breastfeeding Counsellors/ whoever) is crucial to individual new families and helps facilitate integrated local communities.
5. Alternative Proposals/ Ideas:

a. Allow continued universal access to Children’s Centres, mindful that Peterborough people explicitly said at Consultation that they would be prepared to pay more Council Tax (when they’re not on Maternity Leave!)
b. Re-consider the geographical spread of the Children’s Centres across Peterborough, looking at other drop-in services such as libraries and Health Professional clinics (GPs, midwives, Health Visitors) in each area from a user access perspective.
c. Only close Children’s Centres where there are adequate other drop-in services (see above) and where the Children’s Centre accommodation is needed for the attached school to grow.
d. Use some of the savings (via Vivacity) to re-instate and if possible extend library opening hours and increase staffing to enhance local provision of safe and supportive places for families at least on every weekday.
e. Consider relocating staff (e.g. Health Visitors, midwives) and activities (e.g. breastfeeding support) from any Children’s Centres which do close to other local venues, spread widely across Peterborough.
f. Don’t move services currently at venues other than Children’s Centres (e.g. employment advice) into Superhubs – these may actually be more accessible where there are currently provided centrally, given bus services etc.
Background notes:

...the 2 City Councillors responsible (Sheila Scott, Children’s Services; and Wendi Ogle-Welbourn, Communities) commented that they wanted to "support" (but didn't say how!) charities and "self help groups" to prevent social isolation, complementing health professional services e.g. the new PND support group, midwives, health visitor;.

... Peterboro NCT can explain some realities of our experience working as volunteers in this area e.g. how short of volunteers we are e.g. for postnatal coffee hosts offering mutual support; how even our busy Bumps n Babes doesn't cover costs; how valued our Breastfeeding service at Stanground (one of the centres they plan to close) is; 

...making Children’s Centres remote and only accessible by families with the lowest household income may make them empty, leaving glaring needs unmet and failing to improve the lives of many children.
For more information please contact: Beki Sellick, volunteer Parent Support Coordinator, NCT Peterborough on 01733 897795 or 07719 685788 or RLSELLICK@HOTMAIL.COM

